B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G


At a Meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road, Kettering on Wednesday, 12th December 2007.

Present:
Councillor   Christopher Lamb (The Mayor)

Councillor   
Matt Lynch


“          Linda Adams





“
Shirley Lynch
 
“          Duncan Bain





“
Mary Malin

“          Maurice Bayes




“
Paul Marks

“          David Bishop





“
Victoria Perry


“          Cedwien Brown




“
Alan Pote


“          Jonathan Bullock




“
Gil Rennie


“          Robert Civil





“
Russell Roberts


“          Paul Corazzo





“
Chris Smith-Haynes

“          Scott Edwards





“
David Soans


“          Terry Freer





“
Margaret Talbot

“          Ruth Groome





“
Michael Tebbutt

“          James Hakewill




“
Greg Titcombe

“          Jenny Henson (Deputy Mayor)


“
Keli Watts

“          Larry  Henson





“
Alison Wiley

“          Philip Hollobone




“
Derek Zanger

07.C.45
LATIMER ARTS COLLEGE CHOIR
Prior to the commencement of business, members of the Council were entertained by students from Latimer Arts College Choir who sang festive songs. The Mayor thanked the Choir for their most entertaining performance.
07.C.46
PRAYERS AND MINUTES SILENCE
Prior to the commencement of the meeting, the Mayor and members stood in silent tribute to Kieran O’Driscoll , an employee of the Borough Council who had been killed in an accident on 15th October 2007. 
07.C.47
APOLOGIES
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Derbyshire, Dearing, Christopher Groome and West.

07.C.48
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 19th September 2007 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor.
07.C.49
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Councillor Corazzo declared an interest in Item 7(b) as a traveller on East Midlands Trains.
(Councillor Hollobone joined the meeting at 7.30pm)

07.C.50
MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
The Mayor extended the compliments of the season to all those present, and invited members and officers to join him for refreshments in his Parlour at the close of the meeting. He also announced that the amount of money collected for his Charity Fund stood at over £5,000 at the current time.
07.C.51
LEADER’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
The Leader of the Council announced that it had been nominated for the following awards :-
· E-government national awards
· HSJ/LGC Sustainable Awards

The Leader also informed members that he attended the recent meeting of the Local Government Association General Assembly when this Council had been highlighted as one of the top recycling authorities in the country.
The Leader passed on seasonal greetings to the Mayor and thanked him for his invitation to attend the Parlour for refreshments after the meeting.

07.C.52
CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
The Chief Executive thanked the Mayor for his invitation to the Parlour and wished members of the Council seasonal greetings on behalf of the officers.
07.C.53
PUBLIC SPEAKERS
Mr Mark Deutsch of Kettering Rail Users Group and Mr Chris Nelson of Kettering Liberal Democrats indicated their wish to speak under the Council’s ‘Right to Speak’ policy in respect of item 7(b) on the Agenda, East Midlands trains – Draft December 2008 Timetable.
07.C.54
POST OFFICE CLOSURES
Members received a report that requested them to give consideration to the proposed closure of post offices in the Borough, and formulate a response to the Post Office’s consultation.
Mr Matt Silcock, a Senior External Relations Manager with the Post Office, attended the meeting to outline the proposed changes and answer members’ questions.

Prior to consideration of item, Councillor Hakewill proposed, Councillor Wiley seconded and it was 

RESOLVED 
that Council Procedure Rule 16 be suspended in order that members may speak on more than one occasion if they wished, in respect of this matter.
Mr Silcock gave members a brief overview of the Post Office’s change programme. He outlined the need for the review to take place and referred to the decrease in the number of customers over the past few years, the change and loss of service provision, the amount of financial loss being around £3 million per week. He also outlined the access criteria that the Post Offices use in their reviews and gave details of the consultation programmes and the Post office’s work with organisations such as Postwatch. 

Members questioned Mr Silcock and received responses as follows :
· It was difficult to comment on the level of profitability of some branches as they were only acting as agents for the Post office
· Measurements regarding the distance between post office outlets were calculated by using a Pedometer over the most sensible routes
· The criteria for closure and replacement, or non-closure was not necessarily related to parliamentary constituencies
· The capacity of existing Post offices to be used to replace closed facilities was fine, but staffing levels would need to be examined to meet extra demand; a branch would not be closed until the Post Office was sure that the replacing branch could cope with this extra demand
· The change of services available and the economic viability of branches were important factors in the decision to propose closure

· The post office recognised that the proximity of bus services to branches was important, and were aware that the Lower Street office was some distance from bus stops
· There was no further programmes for closures until 2011

· The Post Office liaised closely with local authorities relating to the level of housing development in their area, and would take large developments on board with regard to service provision
· The impact of closures on disabled people were taken into account 

· The Post office needed to balance social provision with economic considerations when reviewing their service
· It was difficult to gauge the profitability of ‘receiving’ branches 

(Mr Silcott left the meeting at 8.15pm)

(At this point, the Council returned to its normal procedures for debate)

Members discussed the political background to the issue, particularly in respect of party policy and economic considerations, and also commented upon the outcome of debates at the Council’s geographic fora, which had focussed to a greater extent on customer provision.
Members noted that there was a campaign and a petition in respect of the proposed closure of Hawthorn Road Post office in Kettering. 
Members having considered the matter, Councillor Bullock proposed, Councillor L. Henson seconded and it was

RESOLVED
that the Council condemns the proposed closure of Post Offices in Kettering Borough and gives support to the communities campaigning to keep their local Post Offices open.

(For the Motion 27, Against 0, Not Voting 5)
07.C.55
EAST MIDLANDS TRAINS – DRAFT DECEMBER 2008 TIMETABLE
Members received a report that informed them of East Midlands Trains consultation on its December 2008 timetable, and requested them to formulate a response to it.
Prior to their consideration of the matter Mr Mark Deutsch of Kettering Rail Users Group and Mr Chris Nelson of Kettering Liberal Democrats addressed the Council under its ‘Public Right to Speak’ policy, and spoke in respect of the perceived detrimental impact on travellers to and from Kettering, and the need to address this issue by providing additional rolling stock. The provision of a rail service to Corby was welcomed as an improvement for the North Northants area.
Members expressed their concern with regard to the potential loss of rail services, particularly in view of the planned housing development in the Borough over the next decade, and its impact on the area and its population. This, allied with the proposals in relation to the A14, was considered to be totally insufficient to meet the infrastructure needs of an expanding community. Members noted that a considerable amount of lobbying had taken place in this respect, and that more would be required to address the situation in the future. It was considered that Kettering was suffering as a result of an imperative to increase the speed in which trains reached more northerly towns and cities. It was further noted that the terms of East Midlands Trains service specification had not been made public. However, it was also noted that the East Midlands Regional Assembly had received an assurance from East Midlands Trains that it would examine the feasibility of introducing some minor amendments to their proposed timetable, which would see a marginal improvement to services if they were implemented.
Members commented that the provision of a rail link to Corby was welcomed, although they considered that this should not have a detrimental effect on the provision of the Rail Bus link between the two towns
Further to the above, Councillor Wiley proposed, and Councillor Talbot seconded an addition to the recommendation in the submitted report as follows:

‘iv)
the Leader and the Chief Executive write on behalf of the Council to the Secretaries of State for Transport and for Communities and Local Government, expressing their concerns  in respect of the lack of adequate infrastructure planned for the Borough, and seeking urgent meetings to address theses issues; and
v) Stagecoach be requested to assure the continued provision of the Bus Link between Kettering and Corby after the opening of the Corby railway line.’
Unanimously Resolved.

The addition to the submitted recommendation having been agreed, members voted on the substantive motion, and it was unanimously
RESOLVED
that :-

i. North Northamptonshire Development Company and Northamptonshire County Council be encouraged to continue to secure an enhanced timetable for Kettering and North Northamptonshire;

ii. North Northamptonshire Development Company be asked to facilitate the development of an alternative timetable option for North Northamptonshire; and

iii. All parties continue to lobby East Midlands Trains, Network Rail and the Department of Transport to secure a satisfactory alternative timetable solution for North Northamptonshire.
iv. the Leader and the Chief Executive write on behalf of the Council to the Secretaries of State for Transport and for Communities and Local Government, expressing their concerns  in respect of the lack of adequate infrastructure planned for the Borough, and seeking urgent meetings to address theses issues; and
v. Stagecoach be requested to assure the continued provision of the Bus Link between Kettering and Corby after the opening of the Corby railway line.’
07.C.56
MATTERS AFFECTING THE MAYORALITY
Members received a report that asked them to consider the recommendations of the Policy and Improvement Committee in respect of the way in which the Deputy Mayor was selected. Members noted that the offices of Mayor and Deputy Mayor were non-political, and that the Constitution specifically obliged the Council to consider protecting the views of its minority political groups. 
Members having considered the matter, Councillor Bullock proposed, Councillor Hakewill seconded and it was

      RESOLVED
that this issue is left to Group Leaders to meet and recommend to Council who should be Deputy Mayor with the proviso that the member chosen has served at least one term in office other than in exceptional circumstances, such as long service in other local authorities.
(For the Motion 25, Against 3 Not Voting 2)

(Councillors R. Groome, M. Lynch and S. Lynch left the meeting at 9.45pm)

07.C.57
ADOPTION OF THE STATEMENT OF LICENSING POLICY AS REQUIRED BY THE LICENSING ACT 2003


Members received a report that sought their agreement to the adoption of the Council’s Statement of Licensing Policy as required by the Licensing Act 2003.

                       RESOLVED 
that the Council’s Statement of Licensing Policy be adopted, as required by the Licensing Act 2003.
                07.C.58         
THE PROMOTION OF EQUALITY AND DIVERSITY AND THE SUSTAINABLE COMMUNITIES PLAN


Councillor Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Growth – Sustainable Communities Plan the following question :


‘What measures are you taking to promote equality and diversity in the Growth and Sustainable Communities Plan?


Councillor Wiley replied as follows :

‘The Council’s growth plans include for the development of “homes for life” , that is those that are easily adapted to changing personal and family circumstances over time. The CABE urban design standards, to which we are committed, also reflect the need to plan for diverse lifestyles, and cicumstances, to promote good accessibility, good mobility and good  communities. 



We aim to obtain suitable infrastructure from the growth agenda to meet community needs as well as to facilitate development itself, with the aim of ensuring that whoever chooses to live in Kettering has their community needs met.’


Councillor Corazzo asked the following supplementary question :


‘Given her racist remarks at the meeting of the Council’s Executive last week, will she now resign her portfolio?’


Councillor Wiley replied as follows :



‘No’.

07.C.59
DIVERSITY


Councillor Corazzo asked the Leader of the Council the following question :



‘Does this Council embrace diversity?’


Councillor Hakewill replied as follows :



‘Yes’.



Councillor Corazzo asked the following supplementary question :


‘Given his reply, will the Leader sack the Portfolio Holder for Growth – Sustainable Comunities Plan for using racist remarks at the meeting of the Council’s Executive last week?’
Councillor Hakewill replied as follows:

‘No’.

07.C.60
6 STATION ROAD, KETTERING 

Councillor Watts asked the Portfolio Holder  for Partnerships, Performance and Resources, the following question:
‘As we approach Christmas festivities and the second anniversary of the eviction of Kettering Centre for the Unemployed from 6 Station Road, can the portfolio holder confirm that at least £60,000 has been lost to Kettering Borough Council in rental income due to that eviction?’  
Councillor Malin replied as follows :

‘As part of the ongoing regeneration of this area we have worked in partnership with the developer and adjacent landowner to ensure that the site is vacant and available for redevelopment. It is good practice to ensure there are no delays to the redevelopment and regeneration of any site.  A lease (and option to purchase) is currently being negotiated and this will bring an income stream and, eventually, a capital receipt into the Council.

Finally, I would refer the Councillor to the question asked by Cllr King to Cllr Civil in the December Council last year and confirm that Kettering Centre for the Unemployed used this property rent-free for the entire period that they were in occupation so there was no loss of income caused by their departure.’
07.C.61
WILLIAM KNIBB


Councillor Bishop asked the Leader the following question :


‘In this the year of the 200th anniversary of the abolition of slavery.  Should not our borough mark the occasion by acknowledging the work of William Knibb.  I want to propose to the portfolio holder that permanent signs be placed at the entrance to our borough noting it as the birthplace of William Knibb and that as part of the Public Arts policy we should seek to place a statue of him prominently within the borough.’
Councillor Hakewill replied as follows :

‘As the Councillor is aware we are currently consulting about the public art policy and I recommend that the Councillor submits these comments to Community Services as part of that process.’
Councillor Bishop asked the following supplementary question ;

‘As the year of the anniversary of the abolition of the slave trade is coming to an end, and there is little to celebrate the life of William Knibb in the Borough, would Councillor Hakewill agree that there is a need to push this issue forward?’
Councillor Hakewill replied by referring Councillor Bishop to the answer to his first question.

(The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 9.50pm)
Signed_____________________________

The Mayor

iw
(Council No.1)
12.12.07

(Council No.8)
12.12.07


